

## SECRETARY OF THE AIR FORCE WASHINGTON

February 24, 2023

## MEMORANDUM FOR ALMAJCOM-FOA-DRU/CC DISTRIBUTION C

SUBJECT: Department of the Air Force (DAF) Guidance on Removal of Adverse Actions and Handling of Religious Accommodation Requests

In accordance with my 23 January 2023 memorandum "Rescission of 3 September 2021 Mandatory Coronavirus Disease 2019 Vaccination of Department of the Air Force Military Members and 7 December 2021 Supplemental Coronavirus Disease 2019 Vaccination Policy Memoranda," I want to reinforce that all policies within the Department of the Air Force associated with the implementation of the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) vaccination mandate for Service members were also rescinded. Commanders at all levels must ensure that associated guidance derived from the mandate is rescinded. Refer to USD(P&R) Re: Consolidated Department of Defense Coronavirus Disease 2019 Force Health Protection Guidance - Revision 4, 30 January 2023 for current force health protection guidance.

I am issuing the following additional guidance with respect to the removal of adverse actions, and the handling of religious accommodation requests for those Service members who refused vaccination. At the time the actions were taken, they were appropriate, equitable and in accordance with valid lawful policy in effect at the time; however, removal of those actions is now appropriate in some circumstances.

a. Removal of Adverse Information: Currently serving Regular Air Force (RegAF), Space Force, Air National Guard, and Air Force Reserve members [including those involuntarily reassigned to the Inactive Ready Reserve] who sought an exemption on religious, administrative, or medical grounds, and who received adverse actions solely due to their refusal to receive a Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) vaccine shall have these items removed as detailed below. The Service member must have formally sought an accommodation on religious, administrative, or medical grounds prior to or concurrent with the official initiation of the adverse action in order to receive relief under this memorandum. Commanders will ensure the removal of such adverse actions from currently serving Service members' records in accordance with the below guidance. Members will be notified by their command or record holder (e.g. Air Force Personnel Center, Air Reserve Personnel Center) when the adverse actions have been removed from their records. This policy does not apply to members who refused the COVID-19 vaccination and did not request an exemption. Members who did not seek an exemption may petition their chain of command under existing DAF policy or the Air Force Board for Correction of Military Records (AFBCMR) for removal of adverse information if they believe an injustice or error has occurred. The process to petition the AFBCMR may be found at: https://Afrba-portal.cce.af.mil.

- 1) Letters of Admonishment, Counseling, or Reprimand, and Records of Individual Counseling issued solely for vaccine refusal after requesting an exemption as described above will be rescinded. Removal of actions for enlisted members will follow the procedures in DAFI 36-2907. Removal of officer adverse actions will follow DAFI 36-2907, except that the removal of Letters of Counseling related to a substantiated finding from an officially documented investigation, Letters of Admonishment and Letters of Reprimand from a Personnel Information File (PIF) or Unfavorable Information File (UIF) is delegated to commanders in the member's current chain of command who are equal or senior in grade to the initial imposing authority. Where the administrative action addresses additional misconduct, the administrative action will be redacted to remove all language associated with the member's refusal to receive the COVID-19 vaccine. Commanders will make new determinations as to whether to uphold, downgrade, or withdraw the administrative action and entry into a PIF or UIF without consideration of the refusal to receive the COVID-19 vaccine. Any requirement for AFBCMR direction for removal of actions from Military Human Resource Records or other files will be accomplished by AFPC/ARPC as appropriate if removal is required under this memorandum. The member's command will inform AFPC/ARPC which adverse actions will be removed, redacted, or replaced.
- 2) Nonjudicial punishments issued solely for vaccine refusal after requesting an exemption as described above will be set aside in their entirety. Nonjudicial punishments issued partially for such vaccine refusal will have the vaccine refusal portion set aside and the remainder of the nonjudicial punishment reassessed for appropriateness. When the set aside is more than four months after the execution of the punishment, commanders should reference the SecDef Memo dated 10 January 2023 on an attachment to the AF Form 3212.
- 3) Referral Performance Reports issued solely for vaccine refusal after requesting an exemption as described above will have the referral report removed from the member's personnel record and replaced with a statement of non-rated time. Where the referral report addresses additional misconduct, the report will be redacted to remove all language associated with the member's refusal to receive the COVID-19 vaccine and the rater and/or additional rater will reassess if the remaining report should remain a referral.
- 4) Promotion Records will be corrected by the record holder (e.g., AFPC, ARPC, SAF/IG) to remove or redact, as appropriate, all adverse actions related to the member's refusal to receive the COVID-19 vaccine.
- 5) Promotion Propriety Actions will continue processing in accordance with DAFIs 36-2501 and 36-2504 and may only be closed by Secretarial action.
- 6) Current involuntary discharge proceedings will be terminated IAW the procedures in DAFI 36-3211 if the basis was solely for refusal to receive the COVID-19 vaccine. If there are additional circumstances supporting discharge, commanders should make a determination as to whether to continue discharge proceedings, including re-notification of discharge.
- 7) Adverse actions removed under the provisions of this guidance memorandum contained in Inspector General files pursuant to AFI 90-301 will be removed from those files.

- b. Processing of religious accommodation requests (RARs) requesting an exemption to the COVID-19 vaccination requirement.
- 1) Due to the recission of the COVID-19 vaccine mandate, all outstanding RARs for COVID-19 vaccination have been cancelled and will be returned without action.
- 2) Individuals, whose COVID-19 RAR also requested accommodation for other mandated vaccinations, may resubmit their RAR to their unit commander for non-COVID-19 vaccinations in accordance with DAFI 52-201. Previous requests should be updated to provide any additional information the member deems relevant to the specific vaccine(s) the member is requesting an accommodation for. In order to expedite processing, members who desire to submit a new accommodation are requested to do so within 30 days.
- 3) Commanders will expeditiously review and adjudicate RARs in accordance with DAFI 52-201 with the following exceptions. Upon resubmission by the member, unit commanders will review the revised package and provide a command recommendation. Following unit commander recommendation on the resubmitted package, if the RAR was previously reviewed by a Religious Resolution Team (RRT), it will be forwarded to the initial decision authority. Resubmitted RARs that were not previously reviewed by an RRT will be processed expeditiously through the DAFI 52-201 RRT process. Resubmitted RARs that were at the appellate authority will be forwarded by the unit commander to the initial decision authority. If the initial decision authority disapproves the requested accommodation, it will be forwarded directly to the appellate authority. Personnel at all levels will consider additional information provided by the applicant and the commander's recommendation.

Let me close by expressing my admiration to the men and women of this Department for the tremendous effort and accomplishments in response to the COVID-19 pandemic while also ensuring the readiness of the force and defense of the Nation. We will continue to encourage COVID-19 vaccination for all personnel to ensure readiness, facilitate mission accomplishment, and protect our people.

Frank Kendall

Secretary of the Air Force

cc: AF/CC

SF/CSO